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The Ballad of Omie Wise 

It was a classic North Country winter and the snow 
came early that day. Omie closed the tattoo shop 
and spent the afternoon working through a small 
pile of beers and a paperback copy of Emerson's 
essays. John worked the Red Lion's fireplace, 
tended the bar and made a pass at Omie. It caught 
her by surprise. She had expected it years sooner. It 
wasn't that she was conceited, rather, they were 
close in age in a town where people grew old and 
hard early. She stumbled through her words and 
because of her hesitation she knew that she wanted 
him. The afternoon turned into night and John 
Lewis in her bedroom, naked in the dark, the two of 
them free and careless. To John Lewis she was 
warm and it was winter and that was enough. Omie, 
her heart hardened in the ways only women 
understand, felt something in her core go tender and 
loose, as if some soft down shook itself free and 
gave its fate over to the wind.  

 
John Lewis lay on his back and stared at the ceiling. 
A cigarette burned between his fingers. His shirt 
was off. He had a scar from a hunting accident that 
ran in a jagged white and pink line across his left 
shoulder. It was late December. The black bear 
were gone. On the first of the month, John Lewis' 
labrador retriever, Walter, had died. 

 



Omie Wise was hunched over John's belly, steady 
with the tattoo gun as she worked over the purple 
outline, puncturing black ink into his skin.  

 
Omie paused the ink gun for a moment, reached 
down and took John's cigarette from between his 
fingers. She inhaled deeply and watched the smoke 
rise and crash against the ceiling. Before putting the 
cigarette to his lips she kissed them with a 
tenderness she knew once in her life, a tenderness 
she thought she had forgotten in the long lonesome 
days before John Lewis. 

 
John checked the progress on his tattoo. He reached 
out with his free hand and ran his fingers through 
Omie's hair. In some ways he loved her, but for 
reasons he would never be able to say, though he 
understood them, he was unable to fully give 
himself to her. Where it should have been a process 
of unfolding it was with him a series of flashes, 
sharp moments of brilliant realization followed by 
darkness.  

 
He ran his hand to the back of her head, cupped the 
base of her skull and smiled. He told her she was 
doing a great job with his idea.   
 
Before dinner she finished the full masted ship on 
his belly. Its sails billowed out on the soft wind of 
his skin. 

*** 
 

Both Omie and John were from the North Country, 



though only Omie was from Canton. John was from 
DeKalb Junction. Because of this they knew North 
Country winters were made up of a series of small 
decisions, each one made on the day it was birthed, 
one pale sun at a time until the season had passed 
into spring and the seaway breezes spread over the 
fields when the towns opened into life and the bar 
smoke became one with the sky. He never told her 
what brought him to Canton. She knew it wasn't 
money, and this didn't matter to her. He was there, 
they had laughter and nights where a sense of 
possibility was stronger than the tension of knowing 
each day would resemble the next. For Omie, his 
presence in those moments was a new and clean 
world.  

 
Omie knew she would not tattoo many people that 
winter. The college kids wouldn't want to get 
anything they couldn't show off. She might get a 
few customers in the middle of a snowmobile poker 
run, or the occasional eighteenth birthday 
celebration, but these were rare breaks in a long 
winter in a cold shop whose radiator banged and 
hissed more than it emitted heat. Her afternoons 
were daydreams and books, anything she could get 
her hands on, fiction or not, and she prided herself 
on not being like the girls with whom she graduated 
from high school: she was educating herself, 
moving beyond the needs and worries given to the 
world from television. She didn't spend her 
mornings talking with old friends about the sales at 
Ames' or the price of cigarettes on the Akwesasne 
reservation. Instead, she sketched, painted and 



watched a notebook fill up with designs and scenes. 
 

After he got the schooner on his belly John's interest 
in tattoos grew. Omie was happy to give them to 
him. She traded him tattoos for drinks at the Red 
Lion. By January his shoulders and back had an 
open bird cage, wolf tracks, a guitar, a bonzai tree. 
The designs were hers, the ideas were his. Her own 
arms, down to the wrists, were full of tattoos. There 
was no skin left for new ones. She had those long 
before she knew John Lewis. 

  
*** 

 
The Red Lion was quiet. Wth her forearms pressed 
against the bar, Omie read in the corner. John 
played Blind Lemon Jefferson on the stereo. Short 
Frank was the only other person drinking the 
afternoon away. The fireplace roared. Outside, 
January fell in soft flakes, adding to what was there, 
previewing what was to come, mounting the 
pressure they all felt but could not describe, the long 
feeling of white days and thin moons. John and 
Omie lived together and drank together. 

  
John wiped down the bar for the third time. It was 
unnecessary but it was something to do. He knew 
not to disturb Omie while she read. She would 
signal to him for a beer or a shot with a raised index 
finger, a smile, a twist of the head. John thought 
that the lights of Tulsa would be better than the Red 
Lion, or the soft blue waters of the Florida Keys, or 
the high and wide skies of Miles City, Montana. His 



heart always felt like it had two hundred more miles 
before it was home. He knew that if he asked Omie 
she would go with him. But he had to ask her and it 
would mean that it was just the two of them in the 
next stage and the one beyond that. When she was 
gone and the bar was quiet or it was another night 
of drunken haggard women throwing their hope in 
his face, he didn't mind the thought of the two of 
them out in the high desert of Arizona with the sky 
a roar of bonfires. But give them two snowed in 
days together and the highway's long hard call was 
an invitation he could hardly refuse. And yet, every 
tip was another weight in his pocket. 
 
John rolled up the sleeves of his flannel shirt. He 
stoked the fire. When he came back behind the bar 
Omie looked at him. 
 
"Come here," she said. 
 
John took his cigarettes out of his shirt pocket and 
lit one. He walked over to Omie, smiled, and spread 
his hands on the bar. Omie reached out and ran her 
fingertips over the exposed skin of his arms. 
"Might need another one here," she said. 
 
"Really?" 
 
"Maybe an eagle. Talons and feathers. Flight." 
 
John exhaled a stream of smoke and looked down 
the bar at Short Frank. He was sound asleep.  
 



"Not bad. But I choose my tattoos," John said. 
 

"It's an idea. I'd like to give you another one." 
 
"But I choose it. I choose what goes on there. My 
skin." 
 
Omie didn't let go of his arms. She stroked his skin 
like it was something new, as if she had just bought 
it and was trying to get used to its presence in her 
life. 
 
"It's just an idea. A gift from me to you. It's for us." 
 
John pulled his arm out of her grasp. He drew on his 
cigarette and shook his head. 
 
"Mine." 
 
That night Omie stopped taking birth control. Three 
weeks later Omie found out she was pregnant.  

 
*** 

 
Omie cooked, ate, worked and read. Nothing 
changed except the pound and crash of her heart 
against her ribs. The day after she found out she 
was pregnant she walked to work in the frigid 
February air. It blew down her neck. She tilted her 
head forward, shrugged her shoulders against the 
bite, and walked as fast as she could. Her head was 
down. Just before the corner she saw a crushed 
cigarette butt on the sidewalk. A moment of 



surprising beauty. She squatted to examine it more 
closely. Its dry brittle color, bent elbow shape and 
exploded black end stood in relief against the gray 
concrete. With the right care, down to the perfect 
details, she could sketch it and make it into a tattoo. 
It would be perfect on her left calf. If she did it 
right. 

 
It would be a portrait of the moment. She had other 
ones, from other times she needed them: bluebirds, 
a spider's web, lotus flowers, dancing women, palm 
trees, a guitar, a skull. She picked the butt up and 
put it in her pocket. 

 
The tattoo shop was cold and clean. Its stale air was 
perfumed with rubbing alcohol and winter. The 
radiator clicked and banged to life, it sent out that 
burnt dust smell. She kept her jacket on as she 
organized the Dynarex prep pads, A&D ointment, 
swabs and overhead magnifying lamps. It was 
ritual, and nearly useless, but it needed to be done. 
When it got warm enough to take off her coat, she 
hung it up on the deer antler rack. She turned the 
stereo on. It would be a day of Social Distortion and 
Muddy Waters.  
The winter light grew white in the front windows. It 
turned them a pale yellow color that pulsed and 
smeared the day. She thought there was nothing but 
music and memories, nothing but the worn leather 
chair to sit in and a few good books. And she 
wondered if that is all there ever would be. She lit a 
cigarette and felt guilty about the poison. She stared 
at the dragon painted on the wall and hoped John 



would marry her when she told him the news. But 
she knew him. And with the empty streets, brown-
gray trees and frozen town, she knew him well 
enough to know that when he heard her news, his 
face would lose its color and he would retreat into 
silence as firm as ice. 

 
*** 

 
The roast chicken made the kitchen smell like char 
and herbs. The windows steamed on the inside. 
John sat at the kitchen table. He smoked a cigarette 
and drank a beer. He flipped through the pages of a 
hunting magazine. Omie never read them. 
 
"What'd you do to that chicken, Omie?" 
 
She turned away from the stove top. He smiled. 
 
"Little lemon, butter, herbs. Potatoes and carrots." 
 
"Want a drink?" 

 
She smiled. It felt like she had to pry the corners of 
her mouth up to do it. 
 
"No." 
 
He ashed his cigarette. 
 
"Wasn't it you said a meal didn't make sense 
without wine?" 

 



"It doesn't." 
 
"Then have a drink." 
 
She turned her face away. 
 
"I'm pregnant." 
 
"The fuck?" 
 
There was silence, then the hollow thunk of his beer 
can against the wood table. 
 
"The fuck?" 

 
"I'm pregnant, John." 
 
He came to her in two quick strides.  

 
He stood close enough to touch her. He looked 
cornered. She felt sick. 
 
"I'm not going to be a father." 
 
"John." 
 
"Get rid of it. I'll pay." 
 
"No." 
 
He took a step back. His hands flung around at his 
sides, as if they couldn't find a rest in this world and 
clawed the veil down toward the next one. 



 
*** 

 
The bridge of her nose tingled. Her heart went 
hollow and gave way to tears. He was just another 
bad decision in a life of them. She still wanted John 
to marry her. 
 
The door handle creaked. John stuck half his head 
in the room, met her burning eyes and came in with 
his hands behind his back.  As he walked to the 
edge of the bed, he kept his body angled so she 
couldn't see what he held. A rose the color of a 
hopeful spring dropped into her lap. 
 
"I'm sorry, Omie." He leaned in and kissed her 
cheek. 
 
She cried. 
 
He swung himself into bed and drew his arm around 
her waist. His hug opened up the day for her. 
 
"I'm sorry, Omie." 
 
"It's okay." 
 
"Can we do something? Can you come with me 
somewhere? Now?" 
 
She hugged him back. 

 
"It's cold out. Why not stay here, have a fire?" 



 
"I have a surprise. Bundle up and we'll go. I'll make 
a fire when we get back." 
 
His pickup truck still smelled like Walter. The smell 
made her miss the drives they used to take into the 
Adirondacks to run Walter on pheasant decoys. 
When John made the left turn toward Colton, she 
knew they were going to Lampson Falls. 

 
They climbed out of his Ford F150 into the snow. It 
shot up under the cuffs of their pants. The air was 
crisp. A crow, far above them, cawed twice and left 
its branch. The heavy wings pushed the air in a soft 
rush. Omie shut her door, watched the breath come 
out of her mouth and took a step toward the trail 
head. She turned and John smiled. His breath came 
in ragged puffs. 
 
The trail to the falls wasn't clear. They stomped 
through the knee deep snow, scared up a deer and 
headed down the hill. 
 
The trail turned to the right and broke between two 
tall pines onto the top of the falls. But they could 
hear them bubble, pound and surge before they 
came out from beneath the trees. John walked 
behind Omie. His construction boots made rasping 
noises in the snow. Omie's nervousness boiled in 
her stomach. She felt the clench of her chest against 
the cold, clear day. 

 
The falls lay in front of them. The great slabs cut a 



forty-five degree angle toward the lower pools of 
the Grasse River that lay down to their right. To 
their left were the upper falls. In front of them was a 
half-circular pool, shallow enough to have ice on it, 
but too deep for it to be thick. It lay like a skin 
across the water. Cold water sprayed into the air in 
gusts. Where the river didn't blow over the rocks, 
there was no spray, just a soft bubbling sound. 
 
"Like the beginning of the world," Omie said. John 
stepped to her side and draped his arm across her 
shoulders. She turned and looked up into his face. 
 
He leaned in and kissed her.  
 
"Omie." 
 
He squinted, as if his mind spoke a different 
language than his tongue. 
 
She put her arms around his waist and drew his hips 
into her own. He closed his arms around her 
shoulders. 
 
"Well?" 

 
She buried her face into his chest. 
 
"Omie." 
 
She pulled her head away from his chest. He turned 
them so Omie's back was to the falls. 
 



“Baby," she said. 
 
"That's what I can't do little Omie." 

 
His face was calm and flat, the eye sockets purple. 
He leaned in, kissed her fully and tilted her chin up 
with his hand. His hands snapped around her neck. 
His thumbs drove into her windpipe. Bile spun into 
her throat. She grabbed at his jacket but he swung 
his right leg behind hers and pushed her down. The 
back of her head cracked the thin ice. Water rushed 
up past her cheeks. She kicked and swung at him 
but the cold and fear made everything disconnected. 
She heard her own pressed scream in the liquid. His 
thumbs dug against her throat. He shoved her head 
further into the frigid water. Her right arm flopped 
down against the ground. Black sheets spackled her 
vision. She felt a rock by her right hand. She kicked 
up, missed, but turned herself on her side enough to 
extend her reach. She grabbed the rock and swung it 
into his temple.  
 
He let go of her throat and she broke free from the 
black into the white light of day. Ice water dripped 
down her new clean face. He lay on his side, his left 
temple a hole of blood and bone fragment. His shirt 
was up on his chest. His ship lay exposed to the sun. 
 
She kicked him into the falls. His body slid along 
the water, twisting like a flattened star. 
 
Omie Wise stood at the top of the falls beneath a 
grey sky. It was four hours until night. Omie cupped 



her hands over her face. All around her the falls 
roared and bubbled in a great throbbing.  
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